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A. Pastoral Message

“Our soul, waits for the Lord; He is our help and shield. Our
heart is glad in Him, because we trust in His holy name. Let
your steadfast love, O Lord be upon us, even as we hope in
You.” (Psalm 33. 20-22)

Dear Members of the Council, we welcome you all to the 65%
Annual Session of the Diocese of Kurunagala. It is the time of the
year we recall and recollect this past year and we look forward to
the New Year. Last time this year, we were recovering from what
was the first wave of the pandemic, which was still a relatively
new phenomenon. And as we journeyed forward with the
mounting number of cases, deaths, related casualties and issues
related to the socio-psychological-economical atmosphere of the
country, and as we complete this past year, we certainly need to
thank God for guiding us through an unprecedented time. Our
thoughts and prayers are with them, who have lost their loved
ones, and who even at this time are undergoing hardship due to
this situation.

It is with great joy that we welcome into our midst Rt. Revd.
Dushantha Rodrigo, the Bishop of the Diocese of Colombo as the
Chief Guest for this year’s conference. Bishop Dushy as he is
fondly called, is by no means a stranger to any of us and indeed
this Diocese. Dear Bishop we are encouraged by your presence
among us and we wish you, your ministry and the Diocese of
Colombo our very best wishes, at this time.



Hope and expectation are very significant aspects of human life.
Expectation and hope are not new words for us as Christians. In
fact, our entire faith depends on these two important aspects of
expectation and hope. In the same way we realize how impatient
we can be, when as Christians we lose our hope even in trivial
matters. These could be occasions which happen to us in our
personal, family, community, work, social and Church life.

It is in such a context that the Psalmist ignites a spirit of
expectation and hope in people in the above few verses. It is
written in a Present Tense and it directly points to the Love and
Trust that God bestows on us. Whenever we feel darkness
overtaking our lives, we lose our hope and does not expect
anymore. When it is the other way around, we ignite hope and
are in waiting. It is no secret that right now our world is seeking
this model of hope from each one of us, more specially from all
Christians.

Where hope declines, calamity increases in our lives and in
societies and countries. It gives into greed, power hunger and
individualization. Sometimes we may feel that all good that may
lie will also get trampled by this powerful force. Will we be in a
position to fight against these forces knowing well that it is not
only our fight but it is the LORD’s? We become instruments who
are called to defend the right and the light, in whatever manner
or form it is threatened. It could be from something as large as
the destruction of nature to the exploitation of a single person
from an undue power.

Let us look forward with hope and expectation, as step into this
new Diocesan year as a Diocesan family. Whatever may lie
ahead, let us be encouraged by the words of the Psalmist who
stirs up the spirit, to rest our future on God.



B. Our Country

Our country journeyed through much of uncharted territory in
the past years. Restrictions, guidelines, lockdown and curfews
were the words we associated with in the past few months. We
also faced and continue to face economic anxiety, with our own
policies as well as the trends on the global stage. It is also very
common to see a degradation of ethical wellbeing across our
society. We hear of many painful stories of cruelty, violence,
oppression, trafficking etc and we take confidence from the
calling God has given to all of us to be partakers of the fight
against evil forces.

Related to the restrictions, many persons lost or faced shortage
in employment. Children faced a severe discontinuity in school
life and we find today several tensions they have continue to face
with regard to it. We also experienced unrest and protests from
the fisher community, farmers, consumers, teachers, Christian
community, Human rights groups etc. in the past year with
demands.

Several issues of justice were also detected as unanswered
during this time. Politicization of vaccines, crackdown on
freedom of speech, the continuing search for justice in the Easter
attacks, militarization of institutions and the like have been
constant headlines. We firmly stand with in solidarity with all
those who are oppressed in many ways, and seek the
intervention of the relevant parties in alleviating their pain.

In the midst of it all, we do find rays of hope. In this we
remember the medical staff at all levels, who continue to
sacrifice their time, energy and even their lives in the recovery
effort. We remember the acts of kindness shown across the
country from individuals to institutions. The ‘new normal’ was
also adapted well into by higher education, businesses and even
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media. Let us thank God for the relief work that takes place
across the country through different governmental and non-
governmental personnel.

C. Diocese

Administration

We have had a trying year in terms of our ministries and the
financial aspect of same. Having the same approach to ministry
has been difficult and we are delighted to see that our clergy, lay
workers and lay leaders have been able to transform their
ministries in different ways during this time. We have from time
to time made significant donations across the Diocese cross
culturally in terms of Covid relief and other welfare support.

We welcomed two Area Deans Rev. Nishantha Fernando and Rev.
Nuwan Seneviratne in their new capacities as well as ordinations
of three Deacons, Bro. S. Gamage, Bro. I. Dunstan and Sis. R.
Karunaratne together with Priest J. Jayamanne. This year,
through the grace of God we were able to consecrate St Thomas’
Church in Aranayake with our own Chief Guest in attendance.

With the 175™ anniversary of the Church of Ceylon, that very
important milestone, being commemorated this year, we were
able to participate with our sister Diocese in the many
programmes that were planned towards it. The boards,
committees, schools, thanksgiving services, projects, webinars
etc. were all held with due recognition of the pandemic situation.

Pastoral Ministry and Worship

We have been working on strengthening both our workers in
mission as well as our congregations during these difficult times.
A series of workshops online, have made this possible for all
ministers and lay workers, while the wider ministries for Youth,
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Board for Women’s work and Sunday School education have
each catered to their own groups, also through small group and
online workshops. Most of these concentrated on motivation,
counseling, stewardship, personal development and leadership
training.

We thank all our lay workers and ministers who catered to the
many in need in our parishes both in terms of physical needs as
well as emotional support. In worship see more meetings,
services, messages, arts and literature coming into form through
digitizing. We have made it a point to inculcate this trend into
our mission and communication as well.

We are ever thankful for the support network of technical
expertise that has enabled many programmes in the past year
and we are extremely delighted to announce that we are in the
process of converting ten mission areas with Information
Technology capabilities, through the installation of computers
and other devices. Through this we hope to assist the children
who need IT facilities now, as well as enable online teaching to a
wide community on the subjects of English, IT and other related
subjects.

Capacity Building

We continue with this most important aspect in our mission. We
have come into the understanding of the ABCD, Asset Based
Community Development system, where we first look at our own
resources and develop these accordingly. Accordingly, we have
started to develop institutions by enabling their own ministries
and by utilizing their own resources.

Many workshops have been conducted online to get our
personnel to participate, communicate and achieve in their
fields. In this regard we thank Trinity Church Wall Street and
USPG for partnering with us in this venture. We are also happy to
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